

Article

The Positive and Negatives of Caregiving for Older Adults DuringCoronavirusDisease2019:IdentifyingOpportunities for Advancing Social, Health, and Economic Policies

Beth Fields, PhD, OTR/L, BCG,^{1,*} Tara Klinedinst, PhD, OTR/L,² Julie Silver Seidle, PhD, OTR/L,³ Catherine Li, BS,⁴ Nicole E. Werner, PhD,⁵ and Kristin Litzelman, PhD⁶

¹Department of Kinesiology, University of Wisconsin-Madison, USA. ²Department of Rehabilitation Sciences, University of Oklahoma Health Sciences Center, Tulsa, USA. ³Department of Occupational Therapy, Colorado State University, Fort Collins, USA. ⁴Department of Health & Kinesiology, Purdue University, West Lafayette, Indiana, USA. ⁵Department of Industrial and Systems Engineering, University of Wisconsin-Madison, USA. ⁶Department of Human Development and Family Studies, University of Wisconsin-Madison, USA.

*Address correspondence to: Beth Fields, PhD, OTR/L, BCG, Department of Kinesiology, University of Wisconsin-Madison, 1300 University Ave, 2170 Medical Science Center, Madison, WI 53706 USA. E-mail: befields2@wisc.edu

Received: June 13, 2022; Editorial Decision Date: August 1, 2022

Decision Editor: Brian Kaskie, PhD, FGSA

Keywords: Caregiving, COVID-19, Health policy, Scoping review, Telehealth

Decades of research have documented the increasing reliance of health systems and older adults on caregivers ("unpaid family members or friends"; The National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, 2016; Rosalynn Carter Institute for Caregivers, 2020). Indeed, caregivers often assume responsibilities such as managing medical devices and medications, shopping for groceries, offering emotional support, and making decisions about care options. While assuming more responsibilities, caregivers often report a lack of support and resources (Naylor & Keating, 2008; Rouch et al., 2021). As a result, caregivers may experience social, health, and economic consequences (AARP & National Alliance for Caregiving, 2020). These poor outcomes have led to a wide range of policies and recommendations to support caregivers.

Specific to the United States, the National Family Caregiver Support Program was established in 2000 as part of the reauthorization of the Older Americans Act (Bangerter et al., 2019; US Government Publishing Office, 2016). The National Family Caregiver Support Program funds a range of supports that assist caregivers supporting dependent older adults. Most recently, the Recognize, Assist, Support, and Engage Family Caregivers Act was

mandated to improve federal programs (Reves et al., 2021; US Government Publishing Office, 2018). Here, the Department of Health and Human Services has identified a National Family Caregiving Strategy that emphasizes person- and family-centered care, assessment and service planning, information and training supports, and respite and financial security options. Globally, the International Alliance of Carer Organizations has increased recognition of caregiving as "one of the most important social and economic policy issues" and set a global strategy and action plan to "encourage the development of caregiver-friendly policies and ensure inclusion of caregivers' experiences and voices in health and social policy planning" (International Alliance of Carer Organizations, 2021, p. 2). These policies and recommendations illustrate the growing value of caregivers to health systems and older adults worldwide.

However, whether caregivers felt fully supported as a result of these and other advances in caregiving policies and recommendations during the COVID-19 pandemic is less documented and understood. This is problematic because many older adults have been forced to rely on caregivers for physical, social, emotional, and financial support due to lockdown measures, including stay-at-home orders, travel bans, closures of support programs, and restrictions of social gatherings (FT Visual & Data Journalism Team, 2022; Haug et al., 2020). Therefore, this paper identifies opportunities for advancing social, health, and economic policies by synthesizing findings from a scoping review (Fields, 2021) on the positive and negative aspects of caregiving for older adults during the COVID-19 pandemic.

We conducted a comprehensive search that included peer-reviewed studies primarily focused on caregiving for older adults 65 years or older during the COVID-19 pandemic. Of the 40 studies we identified, 19 collected data during the lockdown period at the beginning of the COVID-19 pandemic; 9 studies were conducted during the summer of 2020, when restrictions were being lifted or decreased and businesses and social opportunities were once again open. The remaining studies were conducted between the reopening phase and the time when vaccines were widely available in the United States. These studies reported caregiver perceptions from around the world: 9 studies were with caregivers from North America, 23 from Europe, 4 in Asia, 1 in the Middle East, 1 in South America, 1 in Australia, and 1 from an unspecified location. We recognize that caregivers' experiences in different locations during the same time may have been drastically different based on virus impacts at various global areas, as well as local restrictions. Care recipients in 33 of the included studies had a diagnosis of some type of dementia or neurocognitive disorder, 3 included other diagnoses (end-stage renal disease, stroke, cardiovascular disease, arthritis), and 4 studies did not specify care recipient diagnoses. We also recognize that care recipient diagnoses can have an impact on caregiver experiences of burden and isolation, but we also recognize that some experiences are universally shared amongst caregivers regardless of care recipient diagnoses. For an in-depth summary of the included articles, please email the corresponding author. Below, we present our synthesized findings based on the positive and negative aspects of caregiving during the COVID-19 pandemic, as well as links to current policies and policy recommendations.

Positive Aspects of Caregiving

A small number of caregivers reported positive aspects of caregiving during the COVID-19 pandemic. The most reported positive aspect of caregiving during the pandemic involved the expansion of telehealth services. Caregivers reported increased communication and stronger relationships with health professionals through telehealth access. Many caregivers also reported a sense of connection and community during the pandemic. Some caregivers experienced strengthened bonds with care recipients and chose to view the pandemic as "quality time" they could share together. Caregivers described being able to increase connections with family and friends using technology and found additional levels of support through virtual support groups.

Negative Aspects of Caregiving

Most of the studies reported negative aspects of caregiving during the COVID-19 pandemic. A major challenge experienced by caregivers was the disruption of in-home care and support services. Many caregivers reported cancellations of in-home services and postponements of routine medical care. These disruptions resulted in increased feelings of being overwhelmed and caregivers questioning their ability to provide adequate care to care recipients. Caregivers felt unprepared for specific caregiving responsibilities that are usually provided by trained staff (e.g., assisting with medications, mobility, toileting). They also reported being unprepared for providing care within the context of a pandemic (e.g., keeping loved ones from contracting the virus), as well as increased reliance on technology (e.g., telehealth, online care tools) to provide this care. Some caregivers experienced increased worry about care recipient health, including concern that they would inadvertently pass COVID-19 on to the care recipient and uncertainty about the future. Caregivers also reported increased anxiety, depression, loneliness, and isolation.

Key Priority Areas for Caregiving Policy

Available evidence suggests that the effects of caregiving for older adults during and immediately following the lockdown period of the COVID-19 pandemic were overwhelmingly negative across the globe. The urgency for caregivers to assume more responsibilities with little support magnified previous calls to consider caregiving as a public health system in crisis. While most of the studies represent perspectives and contexts outside of the United States, caregiving has been described as a universal experience (Elder and Long Term Care, Payers of Health, 2016). Indeed, former First Lady Rosalynn Carter shared, "there are only four kinds of people in the world. Those who have been caregivers. Those who are currently caregivers. Those who will be caregivers, and those who will need a caregiver" (Rosalvnn Carter Institute for Caregivers, 2020, p. 4). To mitigate this universal experience, social, health, and economic policy solutions need to be amplified. Specific to the United States, policymakers should use the information from this paper to further stimulate policy surrounding technology-based service delivery, caregiver training and well-being, and caregiver-centered care.

Technology-Based Service Delivery

Although telehealth technologies and online care tools existed prior to the beginning of the COVID-19 pandemic, never have they been more widely used. Whether contact with the care recipient's health-care team was made by telephone or via videoconferencing, caregivers reported both positive and negative feelings associated with increased reliance on technology for care delivery. Caregivers appreciated the increased communication and information available through virtual appointments and being able to attend these appointments without having to drive. Telehealth technologies are agreed to be not only safer than in-person appointments, but also much more convenient (Quinn et al., 2018). However, there are barriers to widespread adoption of telehealth and online care tools. First, caregivers have reported difficulty with the learning curve of virtual technologies; nearly two-thirds of caregivers agree that additional guidance and training to use telehealth and online care tools is needed (International Alliance of Carer Organizations, 2022). Second, particularly among caregivers of older people living with dementia, a major barrier to participating in telehealth was the lack of previous internet access in the home. Previous research has found that one-third of caregivers were spending more money on technology after the COVID-19 pandemic began (International Alliance of Carer Organizations, 2022).

Despite the increase in costs to caregivers, the widespread adoption of telehealth and online care tools may be a silver lining. Based on this scoping review, caregivers clearly preferred having virtual options for accessing their family member's or friend's health appointments. Though the barriers to widespread adoption may seem daunting, simple improvements to existing systems can improve the convenience of caregiving. Caregivers should be provided support and training on how to effectively access and use telehealth and online tools (Quinn et al., 2018). Second, particularly in underserved communities, caregivers should have access to high-speed internet and technology to access care remotely. There is already work underway, with funding from the American Rescue Plan Act, to increase access to technology through broadband infrastructure improvement projects (Read & Wert, 2021). While states have prioritized using the funding to increase access to broadband internet, the same momentum for support and training on how to access and use virtual technologies is less evident. Advocacy is needed to promote support and training, in addition to infrastructure, as viable ways to manage health and decrease disparities in internet access.

Caregiver Training and Well-Being

Before the pandemic, caregiving was associated with higher health risks. Unfortunately, this scoping review and other work (Cornish, 2021) has revealed that the struggle has only gotten worse since COVID-19. This exacerbation has exemplified the continued need to improve and expand effective policies that address caregiver training and well-being. Though the availability of caregiver programs varies by state, state Medicaid waivers, such as 1115 and 1915(c) waivers, can be used to support caregivers in multiple ways (Center for Health and Research Transformation, 2021). For example, states have the authority to expand definitions of who qualifies as an unpaid caregiver and increase coverage of respite care, as well as provide education and training opportunities, under Medicaid waivers. While some caregivers in the included articles found additional

levels of support through virtual support groups, many still reported increased anxiety, depression, loneliness, and isolation because of caregiving during the pandemic. Given these unfavorable outcomes, states should consider expanding their home- and community-based service options. This is especially important given that most states have long waiting lists for home- and community-based service (Ralls, 2021) and many caregivers lack access to adequate and sustainable respite options (Litzelman, 2019; Winslow, 2003). Federal programs should also consider expanding definitions and increasing resources. For example, the Family and Medical Leave Act is restrictive regarding who is eligible to receive up to 12 weeks of unpaid, jobprotected leave. Because family size continues to decline as divorce and childlessness rates increase (AARP & National Alliance for Caregiving, 2020), older adults will be inclined to widen their caregiving relationships. This shift will require policymakers to advocate for more inclusive caregiving policies.

To further assist the growing number of caregivers providing care in the United States, tax breaks, as well as a national paid family leave and medical leave program, are desperately needed. Caregivers can "claim a portion of up to \$8,000 in caregiving costs for one person and up to \$16,000 for two or more" via the Child and Dependent Care Credit (AARP, 2022, p. 1). However, only caregivers that live (for at least 6 months) with a dependent older adult receiving support from a home health worker or day program can claim the tax credit. On top of that, the United States is one of the last few countries that has yet to mandate paid and medical leave (Miller, 2021). Considering the negative aspects of caregiving during the pandemic that were illustrated through the scoping review, reforms for tax credits and paid leave options under the Family and Medical Leave Act and other state programs would further support caregivers in providing time to determine care needs, participate in education and training, and adequately plan for sustainable care. These reforms are essential in meeting the ongoing demands of caregivers and supporting their overall well-being.

Caregiver-Centered Care

While many system and organizational policies and recommendations have championed the concept of person- and family-centered care (Institute for Patient and Family-Centered Care, n.d.; Marshall, 2021; The National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, 2016), findings from this scoping review illustrate the need to draw more attention to the caregiver. Indeed, very few studies found an increased sense of partnership or improved relations among health-care professionals, older adults, and caregivers. The lack of person- and family-centered care may be associated with the poor health outcomes that so many caregivers reported experiencing during COVID-19. To better identify, assess, and train caregivers, health-care system administrators should consider developing and implementing culturally tailored, caregiver-centered care policies. Caregiver-centered care is "person-centered care for family caregivers. This approach respects and meaningfully involves the care receiver's family caregiver in the planning and delivery of supportive services" (Parmar, n.d., p. 1). It also acknowledges and addresses caregiver needs, values, preferences, and cultural contexts and seeks to integrate family caregivers as active partners in care.

Before a caregiver-centered care approach can be thoroughly executed, changes in the way systems and organizations use and share access to patient information via portals (e.g., electronic medical records [EMRs]) are needed (Latulipe et al., 2020). Indeed, many systems and organizations believe that EMRs are not worth the cost of implementing, yet, at the same time, they choose to hire and pay for specific positions (e.g., medical scribes) that maintain the biomedical model and serve to maximize profits. By using EMRs, systems and organizations could help reduce medical errors that care receivers and caregivers too frequently experience and improve care coordination and communication through standardized forms (O'Neill Hayes, 2015). Additionally, DesRoches et al. (2020) suggested several transformations for sharing patient information: namely, EMR vendors should simplify procedures for granting proxy access, health-care systems should provide older adults and caregivers with training on how to use patient portals, and Congress should modernize the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act to grant caregivers a special status under the Privacy Rule. To further align with a caregiver-centered care approach, vendors should also consider the caregiver needs, values, preferences, and cultural contexts when designing and revising EMR portals. Until these changes are realized, caregivers will continue to bear the brunt of the disruptions caused by the pandemic, seeing that "providers cannot be confident about whom they are communicating with, care partners [i.e., caregivers] may become privy to information a patient may not want to share, and health care organizations may be violating their patients' right to privacy" (DesRoches et al., 2020, p. 850).

Organizations and health systems across the globe have strong incentives—rising negative aspects of caregiving—to support caregivers of older adults.

Supporting caregivers through advances in social, health, and economic policies around technology-based service delivery, caregiver training and well-being, and caregiver-centered care will likely relieve this public health crisis.

Conclusion

Organizations and health systems across the globe have strong incentives—rising negative aspects of caregiving—to support caregivers of older adults. There is clear evidence that caregivers did not feel fully supported by existing policies and recommendations during and immediately following the lockdown period of the COVID-19 pandemic. Supporting caregivers through advances in social, health, and economic policies around technology-based service delivery, caregiver training and well-being, and caregivercentered care will likely relieve this public health crisis.

Acknowledgments

The authors thank members of the Geriatric Health Services Research Laboratory at the University of Wisconsin-Madison for their time and effort assisting in data extraction and formatting.

Funding

None declared.

Conflict of Interest

None declared.

References

- AARP. (2022, March 7). *Tax tips for family caregivers*. https://www. aarp.org/caregiving/financial-legal/info-2017/tax-tips-familycaregivers.html
- AARP, & National Alliance for Caregiving. (May 2020). Caregiving in the US. https://www.aarp.org/content/dam/aarp/ppi/2020/05/ full-report-caregiving-in-the-united-states.doi.10.26419-2Fppi.00103.001.pdf
- Bangerter, L. R., Fadel, M., Riffin, C., & Splaine, M. (2019). The Older Americans Act and family caregiving: Perspectives from federal and state levels. *Public Policy & Aging Report*, 29(2), 62–66. doi:10.1093/ppar/prz006
- Center for Health and Research Transformation. (2021). Family caregiver support: State and federal policy and programmatic solutions. University of Michigan. https://chrt.org/wp-content/ uploads/2022/01/RRTC-Caregiver-Policy-Brief-Nov-2021.pdf
- Cornish, A. (2021, June 17). Unpaid caregivers were already struggling. It's only gotten worse during the pandemic. https://www. npr.org/transcripts/1007579073
- DesRoches, C. M., Walker, J., & Delbanco, T. (2020). Care partners and patient portals—Faulty access, threats to privacy, and ample opportunity. *JAMA Internal Medicine*, 180(6), 850–851. doi:10.1001/jamainternmed.2020.0514
- Elder and Long-Term Care, Payers of Health. (2016, January 11). Four kinds of people: The universal experience of caregiving. https://accessh.org/four-kinds-people-universal-experience/
- Fields, B. (2021). Lessons from disruption: A new normal for families and care partners. *Innovation in Aging*, 5(Supplement_1), 290. doi:10.1093/geroni/igab046.1126

- FT Visual & Data Journalism Team. (2022, May 27). Lockdowns compared: Tracking governments' coronavirus responses. *Financial Times*. https://ig.ft.com/coronavirus-lockdowns/
- Haug, N., Geyrhofer, L., Londei, A., Dervic, E., Desvars-Larrive, A., Loreto, V., Pinior, B., Thurner, S., & Klimek, P. (2020). Ranking the effectiveness of worldwide COVID-19 government interventions. *Nature Human Behaviour*, 4(12), 1303–1312. doi:10.1038/s41562-020-01009-0
- Institute for Patient and Family-Centered Care. (n.d.). What is patient and family-centered care? https://www.ipfcc.org/about/ pfcc.html
- International Alliance of Carer Organizations. (June 2021). *Global strategy*. https://internationalcarers.org/global-strategy/
- Latulipe, C., Mazumder, S. F., Wilson, R. K. W., Talton, J. W., Bertoni, A. G., Quandt, S. A., Arcury, T. A., & Miller, D. P. (2020). Security and privacy risks associated with adult patient portal accounts in US hospitals. *JAMA Internal Medicine*, 180(6), 845–849. doi:10.1001/jamainternmed.2020.0515
- Litzelman, K. (2019, August). Family Caregiver Survey 2019. Wisconsin Family and Caregiver Support Alliance. https://drive. google.com/file/d/1hDKSB8SrmEZUnqBZUxuT2Pl2Na0nr MAI/view
- Marshall, K. (2021). From momentum to movement: Developing a unified strategy to support family caregivers across the nation. National Alliance for Caregiving. https://www.caregiving.org/ wp-content/uploads/2021/02/NAC_50state-Strategy_Report_ NAC-FINAL_02_2021.pdf
- Miller, C. C. (2021, November 3). The world "has found a way to do this": The U.S. lags on paid leave. The New York Times. https://www.nytimes.com/2021/10/25/upshot/paid-leavedemocrats.html
- The National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. (September 2016). *Families caring for an aging America*. The National Academies Press. www.nationalacademies.org/ caregiving
- Naylor, M., & Keating, S. A. (2008). Transitional care. *The American Journal of Nursing*, 108(9 Suppl), 58–63. doi:10.1097/01.
 NAJ.0000336420.34946.3a
- O'Neill Hayes, T. (August 2015). Are electronic medical records worth the costs of implementation? *American Action Forum*.

https://www.americanactionforum.org/research/are-electronicmedical-records-worth-the-costs-of-implementation/

- Parmar, J. (n.d.). What is caregiver-centered care? Retrieved May 31, 2022. https://www.caregivercare.ca/about
- Quinn, W. V., O'Brien, E., & Springan, G. (May 2018). Using telehealth to improve home-based Care for Older Adults and Family Caregivers. AARP. https://www.aarp.org/ppi/info-2018/ using-telehealth-to-improve-home-based-care-for-older-adultsand-family-caregivers.html
- Ralls, M. (2021, June 18). Understanding today's Federal policy landscape for supporting family caregivers. Center for Health Care Strategies. https://www.chcs.org/resource/understanding-todaysfederal-policy-landscape-for-supporting-family-caregivers/
- Read, A., & Wert, K. (2021, December 6). How states are using pandemic relief funds to boost broadband access. The Pew Charitable Trusts. https://pew.org/3Gjugyp
- Reyes, A. M., Thunell, J., & Zissimopoulos, J. (2021). Addressing the diverse needs of unpaid caregivers through new health-care policy opportunities. *Public Policy & Aging Report*, 31(1), 19– 23. doi:10.1093/ppar/praa039
- Rosalynn Carter Institute for Caregivers. (2020, October 26). Recalibrating for caregivers: recognizing the public health challenge. https://www.rosalynncarter.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/RCI_Recalibrating-for-Caregivers_2020.pdf
- Rouch, A., Fields, B., Alibrahum, H. A., Rodakowski, J., & Leland, N. (2021). The evidence for the effectiveness of interventions for caregivers of people with chronic conditions: A systematic review. *American Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 75(4):7504190030. doi:10.5014/ajot.2021.042838.
- U.S. Government Publishing Office. (2016). Public Law 114-144-Older Americans Act Reauthorization Act of 2016. https://www.congress.gov/114/plaws/publ144/PLAW-114publ144.htm
- U.S. Government Publishing Office. (2018). Public Law 1150119-Recognize, Assist, Include, Support, and Engage Family Caregivers Act of 2017. https://www.govinfo.gov/app/ details/PLAW-115publ119
- Winslow, B. W. (2003). Family caregivers' experiences with community services: A qualitative analysis. *Public Health Nursing*, 20(5), 341–348. doi:10.1046/j.1525-1446.2003.20502.x